F.A.O. Karen Geeson

City of Nottingham Council

City Development

Exchange Buildings North

Smithy Row

Nottingham NG1 2BS

 18th October 2004 

Dear Ms Geeson 

Nottingham City – Building Balanced Communities Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance

Please find comments attached in respect of the above Draft SPG.

Before I set out these comments I would be grateful if you could amend your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy matters, in order to direct future correspondence on all planning policy and housing matters to myself (rather than to my colleague Carol Muston who used to deal with the East Midlands on behalf of the HBF) at my home address: White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at Paul.Cronk@hbf.co.uk.

The HBF is very concerned about the approach that the City Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance in that it is over prescriptive and inflexible in terms of the precise mix of housing on sites.

I would draw your attention to a letter relating to the use of SPG in respect of emanating from the Government Office for the East of England dated 10 April 2001 (see attached copy). The Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’

Clearly, at the moment the City Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 (Development Plans) and paragraphs 2.42 to 2.44 of PPS12 (LDF’s) in that it seeks to introduce extremely restrictive policy out of keeping with policies in Statutory Plans, and regional and county guidance. Consequently, the HBF fully believes that the Council should formally withdraw the Draft in order that it can be substantially amended.  

In relation to the content of the Draft SPG itself, the HBF has the following comments to make:

1. Purpose of the document:
The stated purpose of the document is to:

· Encourage the provision of more family housing on appropriate sites;

· Restrict the provision of further student accommodation within a defined area; and 

· Encourage the provision of purpose built and managed student accommodation in specific locations.  

However, the HBF considers that the draft document actually fails to meet the above objectives in that it is overly prescriptive and goes far beyond actually delivering an appropriate mix of housing. Instead it seeks to dictate specific mixes. 

3. Diversifying Housing Stock – Family Housing

Paragraphs 3.5 – 3.7 state that on all greenfield sites and brownfield sites outside the City centre and Regeneration Zones, a target of 80% of all new dwellings should have 3 or more bedrooms, and private gardens. The HBF believes that it is inappropriate for Local Authorities to prescribe specific percentage figures for different sizes of dwellings. This should be dependent upon negotiations in respect of individual sites and market circumstances. The HBF does not consider it reasonable for the Council to dictate such figures. 

Therefore, whilst it is entirely reasonable to seek to promote family housing in appropriate circumstances, it is wrong to expect it to constitute the vast bulk of all greenfield sites and brownfield sites outside the City centre and Regeneration Zones, regardless of viability and circumstances. 

The main reasons being that site economics and PPG3 might dictate that apartment blocks are necessary and vital for schemes to go ahead, and also the fact that not all small households will want to live inside the City centre and Regeneration Zones. It would, therefore, be wrong to restrict where new single and smaller sized households can be created. To do so would significantly hinder rather than assist the creation of balanced and mixed communities. Nor is it necessarily appropriate to automatically limit ‘family housing’ to no more than 3 storeys in height.  

The HBF do not question the Council’s aim in seeking to achieve mixed and balanced communities but do contend the approach the Council have adopted in achieving this. Paragraph 3.7 specifically sets out how the Council propose to engineer a mix of market housing. 

Paragraph 3.10 seems to suggest that in addition to the Council wishing to dictate what percentages of housing is built where, it might also be wanting to specify for whom it is built (e.g. bungalows for the elderly). This would also be unacceptable to the development industry.

Paragraphs 3.11 and 3.12 again refer to the Council seeking to specify levels of specific housing provision in particular areas  (see comments made previously above). Whilst it may be the case that the majority of housing in the City centre and Regeneration Zones will consist of smaller sized households, this should not prevent the Council seeking appropriate levels of family accommodation in appropriate circumstances. 

4. Student Housing


The HBF is concerned that the Council’s new policy, which will result in severe restrictions in respect of the creation of new students accommodation in some localities, will re-direct development pressures onto the areas specified, which could increase land costs in such a way that would hinder land assembly and re-generation efforts. 

Conclusions

The HBF believes that balancing the supply of flats and houses is essential. 
There are as many types of ideal home as there are households. While improvements in urban design and quality are a cornerstone of furthering regeneration and increasing the popularity of high-density living, this will not suit everyone. 

One-size-fits-all policies on housing have been tried in the past and have failed.


Furthermore, it is not actually the number of bedrooms that is important. It is necessary to consider total floor area provision. In this context a 2-bedroom apartment might possess more floorspace than a 4 or 5-bedroom house. It should also be remembered that in comparison with many of our European neighbours, British properties tend to be less spacious in total size. On the continent housing is sold in relation to total floor area sizes, rather than the total number of bedrooms. Since the advent of PPG3, densities have obviously increased, heights have also been increasing (more 3 storey dwellings e.t.c.) and garden sizes have tended to shrink. The result of this being that land take now required for 4 or 5 bedroom dwellings could easily now be less than that previously taken up by 3-bedroom developments.    

House builders respond effectively to the demand of the market and government legislation (as demonstrated above in relation to PPG3 and flat provision levels). This is substantiated by the New House-Building Statistics for 2003.

House builders are willing to provide those types of housing that are of the highest demand, and are fully capable of being sold. They are also following the governments agenda in better utilising land, increasing densities and providing a broad range of houses that support the economic and social needs of the area.

The simplistic and prescriptive nature of the draft SPG could exacerbate imbalances in run down and neglected areas where an element of higher density smaller unit developments would be appropriate. Nor does the Authority seemed to have given full and adequate regard to the role of the existing housing stock in meeting housing needs, as required by PPG3.

Furthermore, the Council has ignored the fact that in some developments the early construction and sale of a large number of smaller housing units generate vital investment funds which ensure that schemes can obtain the necessary funding for them to proceed.

The HBF considers that the Council’s existing local plan policies gives it full and sufficient powers and scope to negotiate a sufficient mix in any housing scheme. It sees each scheme as being different, with differing needs and requirements. It rejects a one size fits all policy.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments, in due course.

I would like to conclude by offering to attend a meeting with officers and/or Council Members (perhaps bringing along a few other HBF Members with development interests within your City) in order to discuss the industry’s fundamental concerns in relation to the content of the draft document, and how these might be properly addressed.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner (Eastern & East Midlands Regions)
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